# REVIEW

# Attoclock revisited on electron tunnelling time

C. Hofmann<sup>a,b</sup>, A. S. Landsman<sup>b,c</sup> and U. Keller<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup>Physics Department, ETH Zurich, 8093 Zurich, Switzerland; <sup>b</sup>Max Planck Institute for the Physics of Complex Systems, Nöthnitzer Straße 38, D-01187 Dresden, Germany; <sup>c</sup>Department of Physics, Max Planck Postech, Pohang, Gyeongbuk 37673, Republic of Korea

#### ARTICLE HISTORY

Compiled 23rd January 2019

#### Abstract

The last decade has seen an intense renewed debate on tunnelling time, both from a theoretical and an experimental perspective. Here, we review recent developments and new insights in the field of strong-field tunnel ionization related to tunnelling time, and apply these findings to the interpretation of the attoclock experiment [Landsman et al., *Optica 1*, 343 (2014)]. We conclude that models including finite tunnelling time are consistent with recent experimental measurements.

#### **KEYWORDS**

quantum tunnelling, tunnelling delay time, strong field ionization, ultrafast dynamics, attosecond science

#### Contents

1	Introduction				
	1.1 Attoclock Experiment	4			
	1.2 Comparison with single photon ionization	7			
	1.3 Other experiments on tunnelling delay	8			
	1.4 More general concepts	8			
<b>2</b>	Numerical solutions of the time-dependent Schrödinger equation				
3	Dipole Approximation 1				
4	I Single Active Electron vs. Multi-electron effects				
<b>5</b>	2-Step model with non-adiabatic effects				
6	Classical trajectories	14			
	6.1 General CTMC and SCT	15			
	6.2 Implementation of non-adiabatic effects	16			
	6.3 Influence of initial longitudinal momentum distribution	17			
7	Starting time assumption	18			

CONTACT C. Hofmann. Email: chofmann@pks.mpg.de

8	Summarized Influence on Attoclock Interpretation	20
9	Conclusion and Outlook	<b>2</b> 4

## 1. Introduction

Quantum tunnelling is a fundamental and ubiquitous process that sparked a longstanding debate on its duration (1, 2) since the concept was first conceived (3). Time is not an operator in quantum mechanics, but rather a parameter in the timedependent Schrödinger equation (see for example (4) p. 63). This fact is often used as a throw-away argument claiming that in consequence, the question "how long does it take for a quantum particle to tunnel through a potential barrier" is not physically valid. On the other end of the debate scale, there is the notion that it should be "easy, just follow the peak of the wave packet". The peak of the wave packet is the relevant observable when determining the group delay of a dispersive wave packet

$$T_g = \frac{z}{v_g} = z \cdot \frac{dk}{d\omega} = \frac{d\phi}{d\omega},\tag{1}$$

where  $v_g$  is the group velocity,  $\phi$  is the phase of the wave packet for a particular energy component  $\omega$ , and k is the corresponding wave number.

The Wigner delay  $\tau_W$ , often applied to ionization delays, (5) (see also section 1.2) formally corresponds to the group delay,

$$\tau_W = \hbar \frac{d\phi}{dE} = \frac{d\phi}{d\omega} = T_g, \qquad (2)$$

However, this concept depends on the fact that the spectrum of the wave packet is unchanged – a condition not satisfied in the tunneling process. In particular, tunnelling acts as an energy filter, favouring higher-energy components of the incident wave packet, see figure 1. Or in the words of M. Buettiker: "There is no conservation law



Figure 1. A potential barrier acts as a high-pass filter for the wave packet, thus strongly modifying the energy components of the ionised wave packet.

for the peak of a wave packet."

Additionally, the electron wave packet is chirped during the propagation in vacuum, unlike photon wave packets. The combination of this chirp with the energy filtering during the tunnelling process means that the Wigner formalism (5) for ionization delays is not applicable to the tunnelling ionization case (6-8).

The attoclock is a recently developed approach for the extraction of tunneling time in the context of strong field ionization (9, 10). The most recent attoclock experimental measurements (11), which found sub-luminal tunneling times over a wide intensity range, sparked a number of theoretical developments (12-15). Another independent attoclock experiment (16) recently found finite tunnelling times as well. Additionally, an experiment on rubidium atoms tunnelling in a shaken optical lattice (17) also found finite tunnelling times on a much slower timescale of microseconds, due to the much heavier particles involved. It seems that ultrafast laser technology finally enabled experiments to provide evidence supporting a quote by Landauer in 1989 (1):

More important than the exact result and its relation to theoretical controversies, is the fact that a timescale associated with the barrier traversal can be measured, and is a real (not imaginary) quantity.

While most experiments seem to agree that quantum tunnelling does not happen instantaneously, there is no consensus yet on the most recent theoretical side (12, 14, 15, 18-23).

Here, we discuss the implications of recent new discoveries on the interpretation of attoclock experiments, as well as compare the variety of approaches used to extract tunnelling times in strong field ionization. This topic is important not only to the interpretation of time-resolved studies in attosecond physics, but also in the treatment of many experimental schemes in the atomic and molecular optical physics community which are based on a semiclassical view of strong-field ionization (24-26).

For the sake of clarity, we will use the following terminology.

- **transition point**  $t_s$ : The transition point  $t_s$  is a complex moment in time, usually determined in a Strong Field Approximation (SFA) calculation as the saddle point time, and sometimes interpreted as the beginning of the tunnelling process (27-33).
- starting time  $t_0$ : The starting time  $t_0$  conceptually corresponds to the real part of the transition point,  $\Re[t_s]$ , meaning the beginning of the quantum tunnelling process on the real time axis.
- ionization time  $t_i$ : The ionization time  $t_i$  denotes the moment in time when an electron wave packet appears in the continuum. It is typically real-valued (30, 33).
- tunnelling time  $\tau$ : The tunnelling time  $\tau = t_i t_0$  describes the potential barrier traversal time, or in other words, the duration of the tunnelling process.
- attoclock delay  $\tau_A$ : The attoclock delay  $\tau_A$  describes the tunnelling time as defined in the attoclock method,  $\tau_A = t_i - t_0$ , where  $t_0$  is assumed to be the moment when the electric field is maximized (9, 10, 34), and  $t_i$  is reconstructed from the measurements (11, 34)

## 1.1. Attoclock Experiment

The strong-field ionization process encodes the moment when an electron is entering the continuum in the final asymptotic kinetic momentum  $\mathbf{p}$  of the photoelectron measured on a detector (35). This is due to the conservation of the canonical momentum

$$\mathbf{p} = \mathbf{v}(t) + e\mathbf{A}(t),\tag{3}$$

where  $\mathbf{v}$  denotes the velocity of a photoelectron at time t, and  $\mathbf{A}$  the vector potential at the same time. This conservation law is valid under the assumption that during the propagation of the freed electron, the influence of the parent ion Coulomb force can be neglected (Strong Field Approximation SFA). Throughout the paper, atomic units (au) are used unless otherwise specified.

At the core of the attoclock experiment (9, 11, 34, 36) lies the comparison of experimentally observed final momenta with calculated values from a semiclassical strong-field tunnel ionization model. For the measurement, ellipticity  $\epsilon = 0.87$ , helium atoms as targets and a wavelength of  $\lambda = 735$  nm were chosen (11). This results in a rotating electric field with a rotation period of approximately 2.7 fs, see figure 2 for an example. The wave form used in the attoclock experiment can be described as



Figure 2. Example for a pulse wave form in the attoclock experiment. The field is elliptically polarized with x as the major polarization axis and y the minor axis. The envelope reaches its maximum value for t = 0, but the field maximum might be shifted due to the carrier-envelope-offset (CEO) phase  $\phi_{\text{CEO}}$ .

$$\mathbf{F}(t) = \frac{F_0}{\sqrt{1+\epsilon^2}} \left(\cos(\omega t + \phi_{\text{CEO}})\hat{x} - \epsilon\sin(\omega t + \phi_{\text{CEO}})\hat{y}\right) \cdot f(t),\tag{4}$$

where  $F_0 = \sqrt{I}$  is the field strength constant related to the peak intensity I,  $\omega = 0.062$  au the angular frequency related to the central wavelength  $\lambda = 735$  nm, major axis of polarization along x, and propagation along z direction. The pulse envelope f(t) with f(0) = 1 defines a pulse duration of 6 fs (7 fs) FWHM for the lower (higher) intensity regime respectively. The carrier-envelope-offset (CEO) phase  $\phi_{\text{CEO}}$ was not stabilized in the experiment (37), to prevent any artificial angular shifts due to stabilization fluctuations (10, 38). This leads to random  $\phi_{\text{CEO}}$  for each pulse. The maximal field amplitude is therefore

$$F_{\max} = \frac{F_0}{\sqrt{1+\epsilon^2}} \cdot f(|\phi_{\text{CEO}}/\omega|).$$
(5)

It was shown in (9, 10, 38) that a randomized CEO phase averages out to an effective  $\phi_{\text{CEO}} = 0$  for the observable of the most probable final momentum. This is due to the strong dependence on the absolute field strength of the ionization probability. Since the CEO phase was not stabilized in the experiment, corresponding calculation must either integrate over a random distribution of CEO phases as well, or be executed for

the averaged effect of  $\phi_{CEO} = 0$  (10). The attoclock analysis of the experiment is only concerned with the most probable final momentum, or the highest probability density value (11). From now on, we assume  $\phi_{CEO} = 0$  in all calculations.

The aforementioned conservation of canonical momentum is exploited by comparing the measured final momentum offset angle in the plane of polarization  $\theta$  (see figure 3) to calculations assuming that the free propagation starts (for the most probable electron trajectory) exactly at the peak of the electric field  $t_0 = 0$  (11). This zerotime assumption of  $t_0 = 0$  means that a polarization measurement determines the orientation of the polarization ellipse in the laboratory frame, yielding the reference for the streaking angle measurement, compare figures 2 and 3.



Figure 3. Photoelectron momentum distribution (PMD): Example of a photoelectron momentum distribution in the attoclock experiment, projected onto the polarization plane xy (11). The major axis of polarization is along the  $p_x$ -axis. The red line marks the the final electron momentum direction with the highest photoelectron count rate, which corresponds to the most probable photoelectron trajectory. Any streaking angle deviating from 90 degrees (marked by the perpendicular white/gray line) consitutes an offset angle  $\theta$ . Here, the measured offset angle  $\theta$  is larger than the predicted streaking angle assuming instantaneous tunnelling (marked as a black dashed line) from a single classical trajectory (SCT) calculation.

Consequently, the conclusions of the attoclock experiment depend on the characteristics of the zero-time reference, and the approximations going into it. These calculations were performed in a semiclassical framework, where an analytical calculation of the quantum tunnelled wave packet describes the probability distribution of initial conditions for classical trajectories. For a Classical Trajectory Monte Carlo (CTMC) simulation, this probability distribution is sampled for a cloud of trajectories, which then mimic the propagation of the electron wave packet after ionization (*39*). Taking only the most probable initial conditions for all parameters results in a Single Classical Trajectory (SCT). The SCT follows the highest probability density of the ionized wave packed, see 6.1 for a detailed discussion. The classical trajectory numerical method allows to fully take account of the ion Coulomb force superposed with the strong laser field during the propagation (*40*), as well as other effects such as an induced dipole in the parent ion (*34*).

The assumptions and approximations included in the complete attoclock experiment analysis are as follows.

(i) Dipole approximation: the spatial dependence of the laser field is neglected, requiring that the wavelength is much larger than the target size, and the Lorentz force induced by the magnetic field to be negligibly small (41-44). Also, the laser pulse is short enough that the electron does not travel any significant distance out of the focus before the pulse has already finished.

- (ii) Single Active Electron (SAE) approximation: it is assumed that the helium target atoms are only singly ionized, and the second electron remains in it's (ionic) ground state. Furthermore, the approximation neglects any electron-electron interactions. Instead, it uses an effective Coulomb potential assuming that the remaining bound electron screens the ion perfectly (45, 46).
- (iii) Adiabatic (A) approximation or non-adiabatic (NA) framework: In the adiabatic approximation, it is assumed that the temporal change of the laser field is relatively slow compared to the response time of the bound wave function, such that the wave function can instantaneously adapt. This also implies that the tunnel-ling process can be calculated in a quasistatic picture. On the other hand, in the non-adiabatic framework the temporal dynamics of the laser field and thus the temporal changes to the binding potential of the atom are considered. This has several consequences, including that the tunnelling electron gains some energy from the oscillating or rotating field (30, 47-49).
- (iv) Classical trajectories mimicking the propagation of a quantum wave packet: Classical dynamics agree exactly with quantum dynamics as long as the spatial dependence of the driving potential is a polynomial of second order or lower (39). This is the case within the SFA, but not any more if the weak influence of the Coulomb potential is accounted for. However, as long as these classical trajectories stay far enough away from their parent ion, the quantum correction is negligible and the classical dynamics can represent the propagation of the photoelectron wave packet (50).
- (v) "Zero-time" estimate  $t_0$ : in order to derive a duration of the tunnelling process, an estimate for the beginning moment is required. In the attoclock analysis, the most probable starting point for tunnelling is assumed to be when the field strength is the strongest, corresponding to the shortest tunnelling barrier.

In the forthcoming sections, we will take a closer look at different approximations. Recent research on their validity is presented, and implications for the interpretation of strong field ionization experiments in general and the attoclock experiment in particular are discussed.

#### 1.2. Comparison with single photon ionization

Attosecond photo ionziation delays in atoms have been first measured in the tunnel ionization (10) and then in the single-photon ionization regime (51). More detailed measurements and theory confirmed that in the simplest case, when the electron is promoted into a flat (non-resonant) continuum by direct single photon ionization, the corresponding ionization delay is then given by the Wigner delay, which can be expressed as the energy derivative of the scattering phase and is equivalent to the group delay of the departing electron wave packet (5). To date different attosecond techniques have confirmed this result taking into account a measurement induced delay (52-54). This is in contrast to the tunnel ionization where our experimental results do not correspond to the Wigner delay because the center of wave packet makes a phase jump when a chirped wave packet propagates with an energy filter (6-8, 11)(see Section 1). In this case we loose the direct link to the classical trajectory with the centre of the electron wave packet following the Ehrenfests theorem (39). However with a flat continuum we do not have such an energy filter and ionization delay is correctly described by the Wigner delay. The situation becomes more complicated when ionization occurs in the vicinity of autoionizing states which significantly affect the Wigner delay (6, 7). This was further confirmed most recently with angle and spectrally resolved measurements where we could demonstrate in collaboration with Anne L'Huillier that not only the phase of the photoelectron wave packet is significantly distorted in the presence of these autoionization resonances in argon, but that this distortion also depends on the electron emission angle (55). In this situation again we loose the direct link between the Wigner delay and the classical trajectory of the liberated electron.

## 1.3. Other experiments on tunnelling delay

Following the attoclock measurements performed in the Keller group (9-11, 34, 56), a number of other experimental groups measured tunneling time. A completely different approach outside the ultrafast physics community was pursued by Fortun and coworkers (17). They studied rubidium atoms trapped in an optical lattice tunnelling from one potential well to the next, when the lattice is suddenly kicked. The authors came to the conclusion that the atoms experienced a tunnelling time of the order of microseconds across potential barriers of width on the order of nanometers, since the tunnelled wave packets seemed to lag behind the reflected wave packets in their oscillation inside the neighbouring lattice cell (17).

An experimental-theoretical collaboration published their results (16) comparing the attoclock observable of final momentum direction  $\theta$  between two different target species, argon and krypton. They too found that a quantum calculation based on the Eisenbud-Wigner-Smith approach (57), including both a finite real tunnelling time as well as an initial longitudinal momentum, reproduced their measurements, whereas calculations assuming instantaneous tunnelling failed to do so even qualitatively (16). Classical trajectories reproducing their measurements were not only required to start at a time  $t_i > 0$  after the peak of the pulse, they were also required to have some positive longitudinal momentum. An important feature of this experiment is the fact that the conclusions do not depend on the field strength calibration (see (48, 56, 58, 59) and section 6.2 for more details on this issue), since the observables are directly compared with respect to the average absolute momentum. On the other hand, the authors assume that the SAE approximation is also valid for both argon and krypton targets, where the ionization happens out of 3p or 4p orbitals. Multi-electron effects in helium will be discussed in section 4.

More recently, Sainadh *et al.* published an attoclock measurement on atomic hydrogen, comparing their experimental data to time-dependent Schrödinger Equation (TDSE) calculations (18). They found that their code reproduces the experimental values when the Coulomb potential is included, and yields zero streaking offset angle when a Yukawa short range potential is employed, in agreement with prior findings (15). This result was used by the authors as evidence of instantaneous tunnelling time in hydrogen (18).

## 1.4. More general concepts

Apart from the above discussed approximations and calculation concepts affecting the attoclock interpretation, there are a few more which are commonly found in strong-field ionization models.

For most analytical calculations, the binding potential of the target atom is ap-

proximated as a short-range potential. This can mean that the extreme case of a delta-potential is used (30), or a Yukawa potential exponentially suppressing the long range Coulomb tale (15, 18, 54). For the propagation of a freed photoelectron, the long range Coulomb potential induces a perturbation on the trajectory dominated by the strong laser field. Neglecting this Coulomb correction leads to the so-called Strong Field Approximation (SFA).

There are a few approaches where the Coulomb correction is taken into account as a first order perturbation along the unperturbed trajectory (40, 60). At high ellipticity or circular polarization, the Coulomb correction leads to an additional rotation of the final photoelectron momentum in the direction of rotation of the laser field (40).

A strong electric field can induce polarization in bound atomic or ionic states and therefore also modify the ion Coulomb potential that the photoelectron feels while propagating in the continuum. But these higher-order terms can often be neglected, provided the 1/r Coulomb term is taken into account (61).

This paper is structured as follows. Section 1 introduces the attoclock method in its originally conceived form, along with all relevant approximations and assumptions. Furthermore, alternative experiments are summarized, and more general concepts and approximations of strong field ionization phenomena are presented.

Sections 2 to 7 build the core of this review. They each discuss recent research and new important developments for the attoclock method. Section 2 presents an overview of different numerical approaches to the tunnelling time problem. In section 3 the dipole approximation is investigated. The single active electron (SAE) approximation, as opposed to taking account of multi-electron effects, is discussed in section 4. In section 5, non-adiabatic effects and their manifestation in the 2-step model of strongfield ionization are presented. Classical trajectory simulations based on the 2-step model are a common tool. Their details are discussed in section 6, with special focus on different predictions for the initial conditions probability distribution in phase space at the tunnel exit. Finally, section 7 summarizes work on the starting time of the tunnelling process. The paper concludes with section 8 summarizing the influences of the different approximations on the interpretation of the attoclock experimental data.

## 2. Numerical solutions of the time-dependent Schrödinger equation

Since the publication of the first attoclock measurements (9, 10, 34), many groups tried to numerically simulate the experiment by solving the time-dependent Schrödinger equation (TDSE) (12-16, 18, 21-23, 61, 62). In the case of (62), the offset angle  $\theta$  extracted from the TDSE calculations seem to match with a non-adiabatic field strength calibration of the attoclock experiment data (56), see also section 5 and figure 6.

The authors of (15, 18, 22) chose an approach comparing TDSE calculations using a pseudopotential with TDSE results using Yukawa potentials. The pseudopotentials are chosen to mimic the screening of N - 1 bound electrons, such that only a single electron wave function (SAE approximation) is propagated. Of course this means that multielectron effects and polarization of the ion due to the strong field are neglected in these calculations. Nevertheless, Yukawa potential calculations where the long-range Coulomb tail is completely suppressed routinely yield negligible streaking offset angles. This result is often taken as argument that the observed streaking angle offset  $\theta$  of the experiments must be solely due to long-range Coulomb effects (15, 18, 22).

The authors of (16) commented on this interpretation: "[...] when the initial non-

vanishing momentum of the electron near the tunnel exit is overlooked, the final photoelectron momentum distribution may be explained only with a negative time delay near the tunnel exit." Of course, negative tunneling time would violate causality, illustrating that the choice of initial conditions at the tunnel exit is key to attoclock interpretation.

In (16), a quantum mechanical Wigner trajectory (57) tracking the most probable photoelectron is calculated, and the results compared to attoclock measurements of argon and krypton. In their analysis, the authors find that a model based on these Wigner trajectories, which includes a finite initial longitudinal momentum at the tunnel exit and finite ionization delay, can reproduce their measurements. The issue of the photoelectron momentum at the tunnel exit will be discussed in more details in section 6.3. However, multi-electron effects such as polarization of the ion, or ionization out of a p-orbital rather than an s-orbital, are neglected in this approach, by assuming that these effects are the same for both species, and therefore cancel out when studying the differences between the species (16).

An alternative approach is to monitor the instantaneous ionization rate during the pulse duration (14, 19, 61, 63) or by applying a tiny signal field (23) and comparing the results to instantaneous tunnel ionization models. The probability density current through a virtual detector at the adiabatic tunnel exit point was found to be maximised a finite time  $t_i > 0$  after the peak of the field (14). However, this calculation does not take non-adiabatic effects into account (see section 5 and (21)). In (19, 61) the authors project their time-dependent wave function onto field free bound states in order to determine the instantaneous ionization rate, finding it lagging behind the peak of the field. However, this method is not gauge-invariant, contrary to when the projection is executed after the laser pulse has passed (23). In the gauge-invariant approach to the instantaneous ionization rate, no asymmetry with respect to the peak of the field strength was found (23). This implies that the tunnelling process is also not asymmetric, meaning that a model assuming starting time  $t_0 = 0$  and ionization time  $t_i > 0$  is not compatible with these results. Section 7 will provide more discussion of the starting time assumption.

Backpropagation is yet another TDSE approach (13, 21), exploiting the correspondence of the classical turning point for an electron running up against a potential with the tunnelling exit point. In these investigations, the authors defined different exit point criteria for the classical trajectories being propagated backwards in time, after sampling a fully quantum forward calculation. They found that if the radial velocity (or the velocity along the instantaneous field direction) should be zero at the exit point, the coordinates are even closer to the ion than in non-adiabatic derivations (21, 30). The times  $t_i$  when these criteria are satisfied are distributed close around the peak of the laser field (21).

The authors of (12) calculated numerical solutions to the TDSE for strong-field tunnel ionization, and then extracted different tunnelling time predictions defined as derivatives of the complex transmission amplitude (2). Their results show that for this particular approach, the SFA is a good approximation, as long as the field strength does not cross into the over-the-barrier-regime, where the Coulomb potential is suppressed so much that a ground state electron can escape classically.

## 3. Dipole Approximation

The dipole approximation is easily satisfied in the experimental cases studied in the Attocklock experiment, and related calculations. The near-IR field of 735 nm at intensities of 0.3 up to  $8 \cdot 10^{14} \,\mathrm{W/cm^2}$  is a regime well within both limits, see figure 4(a). To illustrate this, the authors of (42, 43) performed photoelectron momentum



Figure 4. The centre dot of the photoelectron momentum distributions (PMD) serves as a reference for absolute zero momentum. The outer PMD ( $|p_x| > 0.1$  au, green circles in histrograms) in panel (a) show a shift in opposite direction to the beam propagation, compared to the centre dot (orange squares) (42, 44). The shift can be explained by the onset of magnetic field effects when the laser parameters reach the "magnetic displacement" limit of the dipole approximation, see orange triangles in panel (c). Panel (b) shows no such shift for laser parameters as they were used in the attoclock experiment, see yellow area in panel (c). Figures adapted from (42).

measurements in linear polarization for  $\lambda = 3.4 \,\mu\text{m}$  as well as  $\lambda = 800 \,\text{nm}$ . As can be seen from figure 4(b), the effect of the magnetic field causing a shift of the photoelectron momenta opposite the beam propagation direction is only visible when the experimental parameters reach beyond the "dipole oasis". The same effect is absent for experiments within both the upper and lower wavelength limit, which is the case for the attoclock measurements.

## 4. Single Active Electron vs. Multi-electron effects

In semiclassical and quantum mechanical treatment of strong-field ionization, it is common to use the single active electron (SAE) approximation, assuming that only one valence electron will tunnel ionize, while the rest of the bound electrons end up in ionic ground state. This of course invites questions on the validity of any model based on the SAE when interpreting experimental results for multi-electron atoms or molecules.

The exchange and interaction between an ionized and a second bound electron in helium was studied with CTMC methods, focusing on the post-ionization dynamics (45). It was found that an effective Coulomb potential with Z = 1, corresponding to perfect screening by the remaining bound electron(s), reproduced the final momentum distribution of two-electron calculations. Therefore, it is safe to neglect multi-electron effects during the continuum propagation of the ionized electron.

Even if multi-electron effects are negligible once the ionized electron is already far away from the parent ion, there still might be significant electron-electron interaction



Figure 5. Streaking offset angles  $\theta$  comparison between three numerical models: Single active electron (SAE) calculation (11, 64) used in the analysis of the attoclock measurement (black dashed), SAE calculation by (45) (blue solid), and a two-electron (three-body) calculation by (45) (red solid). Additionally, the experimental data as shown in (11, 56) is plotted. Calculations based on the SAE approximation agree with the calculation including both electron-electron interaction as well as electron-nuclear force. Figure adapted from (45).

during the actual tunnel ionization step, while the tunnelling electron is still at a comparable distance to the nucleus relative to the other bound electron. A similar analysis for the tunnel ionization step, however, is challenging to perform since it requires a fully quantum mechanical treatment. Near-circular, but not perfectly circular, polarization prohibits coordinate reduction based on symmetry arguments, making the numerical solution of the TDSE computationally very expensive. Recently, Majety and Scrinzi (46) published an approach for reducing the necessary basis functions with higher orbital angular momentum. The results of (46) show that, similar to the propagation in the continuum, the tunnelling step can also be approximated with a single active electron for the case of helium. They could not find any observable differences in the final angular momentum spectrum between a SAE calculation and multi-channel calculations (46).

Both these studies leave us with the conclusion that the single active electron approximation is valid, at the very least for helium as the target and the laser parameter range studied in the attoclock experiment. For larger atoms, there is less prior work focusing on this aspect. Though there is evidence that some multi-electron effects, specifically the polarization of the remaining parent ion in the strong laser field, can significantly influence the trajectory of the ionized photoelectron for the case of argon (34, 65).

#### 5. 2-Step model with non-adiabatic effects

The original attoclock experiment was evaluated in the adiabatic approximation (11)  $\gamma \ll 1$ , as is typical for strong-field experiments in a similar intensity range (40, 66–70). However, non-adiabatic effects influence especially the field strength calibration of strong-field ionization data already significantly for a Keldysh parameter (71) of

$$\gamma = \frac{\omega\sqrt{2I_p}}{F} \approx 1 \tag{6}$$

(48, 56, 58, 59). This calls for a thorough reevaluation of the original attoclock data interpretation.

Taking account of the dynamics of the strong electric field leads to several effects which are neglected in an adiabatic approximation. During the tunnelling process, the electron wave packet can gain energy from the oscillating field. This results in a shorter exit radius of the tunnel ionized photoelectron compared to the quasistatic estimate (13, 47), compare also figure 3 of (2). Also, the ionization probability falls off slower with reducing field strength compared to the adiabatic prediction (see figure 2 in (31)), and the momentum distributions are predicted to be wider in the non-adiabatic case than in the adiabatic approximation. Furthermore, for the case of elliptical or circular polarization, the rotation of the field is imprinted onto the photoelectron, which exhibits an initial transverse momentum tangential to the rotation of the electric field at the tunnel exit (30). This initial transverse momentum in turn yields a larger final absolute momentum for the same field strength compared to the adiabatic formalism, which strongly influences the field strength calibration of experimental data at lower intensities (48, 58, 59).

The same experimental data of (11) has already been studied in another publication in order to assess non-adiabatic effects (56). The authors of (56) focused on the influence of the initial transverse momentum on the angle of the most probable final momentum. The influence on the absolute value of the final electron momenta, and consequently on the field strength calibration of the experimental data, lead to a shift of the data along the intensity axis. On the other hand, for the calculation of the single classical trajectory (SCT) and classical trajectory Monte Carlo (CTMC) simulations, the shorter exit radius in the non-adiabatic framework was neglected in this particular work. The choice of such a mixed adiabatic/non-adiabatic model lead the authors to conclude that the attoclock data does not exhibit non-adiabatic effects. This conclusion was questioned by later work, where fully non-adiabatic models were considered (48, 58, 59, 62).

Two other works (33, 62) looked at the original attoclock data in connection with non-adiabatic effects. The first calculated solution to the time-dependent Schrödinger equation (TDSE) for a small range of intensities covered in the experiment (62). The second used an analytical model based on the standard SFA methodology (32), but extending it to explicitly include non-adiabatic dynamics as well as influence of the Coulomb potential during the tunnelling process and the propagation in the continuum (33).

Furthermore, the authors of (59) combined ideas of (56) and (58) to check for non-adiabatic effects with TDSE calculation as well as directly in the attoclock offset angle measurements. They also concluded that non-adiabatic effects must be taken into account, and that the sub-barrier quantum motion is important and should not be neglected in strong-field ionization models (59).



Figure 6. Effect of field strength calibration: Comparison of measured streaking offset angles with single classical trajectory (SCT) reference calculations assuming instantaneous tunnelling ( $\tau = 0$ ). The red solid line shows the prediction by non-adiabatic SCT simulation, while the blue dashed line represents the adiabatic prediction. For the case of helium, the adiabatic and non-adiabatic SCT yield the same angle prediction for a large range of field strengths. Also shown are the values extracted form TDSE by (62) as green triangles.

Figure 6 shows the attoclock data (11, 56) in adiabatic and non-adiabatic calibration (blue and red dots), compared to the TDSE calculation for the final streaking angle by (62) (green triangles). Evidently, the calculation agrees with the non-adiabatic calibration of the measurement data.

In the Coulomb-corrected non-adiabatic calculation of (33), there appears another interesting effect. When determining the complex transition point  $t_s$  in order to evaluate the classical action in the derivation using the saddle point approximation, the  $t_s$  found has a negative real component. The corresponding ionization time  $t_i$ , which is the first time of the trajectory on the real axis, is larger than zero, see figure 2d of (33). In consequence, this particular formalism predicts nonzero real time to pass while the photoelectron tunnels through the potential barrier.

## 6. Classical trajectories

In all attoclock-type experiments, the experimental observable (offset angle  $\theta$ ) is compared to a zero-time-calibration calculated within a model assuming instantaneous tunnelling. Recently, Bray, Eckart and Kheifets suggested a simplistic analytic approach estimating the Coulomb correction as a Rutherford scattering angle in an attractive potential (22). This so-called Keldysh-Rutherford model uses the adiabatic approximation which neglects the energy gain during the tunnelling process and the initial transverse momentum of the photoelectron at the tunnel exit. The scattering parameter  $\rho$  is assumed to be the same as the exit radius, although formally  $r_{\text{exit}} < \rho$ , unless the energy of the scattering particle is infinite. During the derivation of the Keldysh-Rutherford model, the authors also make use of seemingly inconsistent approximations. For example, it is assumed that the path of the photoelectron trajectory is dominated by its interaction with the Coulomb potential, and the laser field is neglected or only acts as a negligible perturbation. At the same time, the authors use the interaction of the photoelectron with the laser field (neglecting the Coulomb correction) to determine the kinetic energy of the electron far away from the ion (22). Similarly, a relatively weak laser field (weaker than typically needed for strong field ionization experiments) is required in order to consider it as a small perturbation on the trajectory, while at the same time assuming that the scattering angle is relatively small, which implies high kinetic energy and therefore a strong field.

Importantly, when the prediction as derived in (22) is applied to the experiment of (18), there remains an angle difference between the Rutherford estimate and the TDSE calculations, as well as the experimental offset angles  $\theta$ , suggesting non-negligible tunneling time (see figure 7).



Figure 7. Applying the Keldysh-Rutherford model (22) to the attoclock experiment on atomic hydrogen by (18). Red squares and blue triangles show the offset angle  $\theta$  extracted from two different TDSE calculations, while the green dots with error bars are the experimental values. The Keldysh-Rutherford model predicts that the offset angle due to Coulomb scattering is smaller than the measured or calculated total offset angle, suggesting non-negligible tunneling delay time.

The computational costs for Classical Trajectory Monte Carlo (CTMC) simulations is very low compared to quantum simulations. Therefore, CTMC simulations can achieve highly precise converged results. Contrary to the analytic approach in (22) estimating the Coulomb correction to the offset angle, classical trajectory calculations can be performed for the entire intensity range of the experiment. The driving laser field, the Coulomb potential of the residual ion, dipole effects in the ion induced by the laser field, and even electron-electron correlation (45) can all be fully and explicitly taken into account. But their accuracy hinges on the distribution function and the sampling of the initial conditions. The analytical probability distribution functions in phase space must accurately describe the ionized part of the wave function after a quantum tunnel ionization process.

## 6.1. General CTMC and SCT

The classical trajectories for the attoclock configuration start at an exit radius of approximately 8 au or larger from the ion core (2). Due to the elliptical polarization of the field, which creates a transverse drift in electron momentum, these trajectories typically never return to the vicinity of the parent ion. Due to the weak influence of the Coulomb potential after ionization (particularly in the case of elliptically polarized



Figure 8. Most probable trajectory The colour scale shows the classical trajectory Monte Carlo (CTMC) simulation real space (left) or momentum space (right) probability density after the laser pulse has passed. The orange line traces a single classical trajectory (SCT). The target was helium, irradiated by a laser field with the following parameters:  $\epsilon = 0.89$  (indicated as the green solid polarization ellipse),  $\lambda = 735$  nm, pulse duration FWHM 9 fs,  $I = 2.5 \cdot 10^{14}$  W/cm<sup>2</sup>. The influence of the ion Coulomb force on the electron during the propagation is included. A SCT initiated with the most probable initial conditions traces the highest probability dencity of the wave packet. See suplemental material for a movie version (72).

light), and the absence of resonances or other strong phase shifts (compare section 1.2), the quantum-classical correspondence is valid (39).

Additionally, a single classical trajectory (SCT) launched with the most probable initial conditions follows the propagation of the highest probability density in the full classical trajectory Monte Carlo (CTMC) simulation, see figure 8. More details on our implementation of CTMC simulations based on adiabatic ADK models (73, 74) can be found in (75, 76).

# 6.2. Implementation of non-adiabatic effects

The most popular non-adiabatic strong-field ionization theory was developed by Perelomov, Popov and Terent'ev (29, 30), and rewritten as (47). This analytical approach describes the final photoelectron momentum probability distribution averaged over one laser cycle, for arbitrary ellipticity of the ionizing field. Non-adiabatic models deriving an instantaneous ionization rate  $\Gamma(t)$  are typically only valid for linear (and sometimes circular) polarization (31, 77, 78). In oder to describe classical trajectories starting at different times during the laser pulse, we introduced the time dependence by letting the Keldysh parameter  $\gamma$  depend on the instantaneous field strength |F(t)|. The energy gain of the photoelectron during the tunnelling process results in a shorter exit radius compared to the adiabatic version, and the initial transverse momenta follow a Gaussian distribution centred about the most probable initial transverse momentum. For more details on the non-adiabatic CTMC implementation, please refer to (48, 76). Table 1 compares the main characteristics of the CTMC simulations concerning both the sampling of initial conditions and the classical propagation.

Figure 6 demonstrates the difference in the field strength calibration of the measured data, where the blue dots are the values from (11), and the red dots are recalibrated based on the PPT theory (30). The red solid line in figure 6 shows the non-adiabatic PPT(30) and the blue dashed line the adiabatic TIPIS(34, 65) prediction of the streaking offset angle. These SCT simulations yield the Coulomb correction on the

**Table 1.** Overview of different characteristics of the different classical trajectory simulations, based on either adiabatic Ammosov, Delone & Krainov (ADK) (73, 74) theory, or non-adiabatic Perelomov, Popov & Terent'ev (PPT) (29, 30, 47) theory.



The figure illustrates the definition of longitundial (||) and orthogonal ( $\perp$ ) momentum components, relative to the instantaneous field direction at the starting time  $t_i$  for a classical trajectory.

characteristic	adiabatic CTMC (75)	non-adiabatic CTMC $(48)$					
starting conditions:							
$\Gamma(t)$	exponential ADK	PPT, with modified $\gamma(t)$					
$\mathbf{p}^i_{\perp}$ and $\sigma_{\perp}, \sigma_{\perp,ip}$	ADK	PPT					
$p_{  }^{i}$ and $\sigma_{  }$	0	0					
$r_e$	parabolic coordinates $(65, 79, 80)$	PPT					
$I_{ m p}$	Stark shift included $(65)$	Stark shift included					
propagation for both adiabatic and non-adiabatic case:							
ion Coulomb: soft-core potential: $V(r) = \frac{-1}{\sqrt{r^2 + a}}$ , with $a = 0.1  \text{au}^2$							
induced dipole: same soft-core constant $a$							
electric field: always included using dipole approximation							
bound electrons: single active electron approximation, $Z = 1$							

field induced streaking angle assuming instantaneous tunnelling. For the case of helium, the two non-adiabatic effects of initial longitudinal momentum and shorter exit radius seem to cancel each other out over a large range of field strength, essentially predicting the same final streaking angle offset. Within the attoclock framework, the angle difference between the measurements and the zero-time reference calculation SCT is then interpreted as being due to a delayed release of the electron into the continuum. Evidently, taking non-adiabatic effects into account still results in a significant streaking angle difference between what is measured and what is expected under the assumption of instantaneous tunnelling.

# 6.3. Influence of initial longitudinal momentum distribution

A core approximation in many analytical descriptions of strong-field ionization is zero momentum of the photoelectron at the tunnel exit parallel to the direction of the electric field (longitudinal),  $p_{||} = 0$  (13, 30, 32). However, there are several independent works suggesting that the initial longitudinal momentum should be a spread (48, 75, 77, 81), and possibly even with a non-zero most probable value (14, 16). Ni et al. found complementary results with their classical backpropagation method. The classical turning point, when the photoelectron has zero momentum parallel to the

electric field, was located at a position even closer to the ion than what PPT predicts (13, 21). This could intuitively be understood as the photoelectron having gained some outwards momentum already by the time it passes by the exit radius predicted by PPT.

Taking account of a positive most probable initial longitudinal momentum leads to a *reduction* of the SCT prediction for the final streaking angle  $\theta_{\text{SCT}}$ . Based on the conservation of canonical momentum, the final momentum is shifted by  $\mathbf{p}_{||}^{i}$  compared to the simulations assuming zero initial longitudinal momentum. This effect is visible in figure 9, where the panel on the right includes a non-zero initial longitudinal momentum, and the white arrow denotes the rotation sense of the driving field.



Figure 9. Final momentum distribution calculated by adiabatic classical trajectory Monte Carlo (CTMC) simulations in the  $p_y > 0$  half-plane. The two panels compare a CTMC with zero (left) or finite (right) most probable initial longitudinal momentum  $\mathbf{p}_{||}^i$ . The laser field is rotating counterclockwise, as indicated by the white arrows. The figures illustrate that the offset angle  $\theta_{\text{SCT}}$  becomes smaller when  $\mathbf{p}_{||}^i > 0$  is assumed. This would lead to a larger angle difference  $\theta - \theta_{\text{SCT}}$  between the measured offset angle  $\theta$  and the zero-time calibration  $\theta_{\text{SCT}}$  (compare also figure 3).

This observation leads to a related question. Does the influence of the Coulomb force result in an asymmetric deformation of the photoelectron wave packet? For figure 10, the centres of mass (CoM) of CTMC calculations with varying spread  $\sigma_{||}$  and most probable value  $\mathbf{p}_{||}^{i}$  for the initial longitudinal momentum distribution at the tunnel exit are extracted. Their values are then compared to the naive expectation of

$$\operatorname{CoM}^{\operatorname{expected}} = \operatorname{CoM}(\sigma_{||} = 0, \mathbf{p}_{||}^{i} = 0) + \mathbf{p}_{||}^{i}, \tag{7}$$

which is based on simple vector addition within the conservation of canonical momentum. The difference between the actually extracted CoM and this expectation value is plotted in figure 10 (colourmap). All determined shift-differences are smaller than one bin size of the momentum distribution in figure 9, and thus negligible, with the sole exception of the extreme case of  $\sigma_{||} = 0.8 \text{ au}$ ,  $\mathbf{p}_{||}^i = 0.1 \text{ au}$ . Therefore, we can conclude that the asymmetric influence of the Coulomb force is negligibly small, and SCT are still a valid and easy approach to determine the classical trajectory prediction for the most probable final momentum.

## 7. Starting time assumption

For determining the duration of the tunnel ionization process, knowing the moment of when an electron exits from the potential barrier is of course not sufficient. The starting point  $t_0$ , when an electron enters the potential barrier (in a pseudo-classical picture) must be defined, too. In strong-field ionization models such as PPT (29, 30),



Figure 10. Coulomb correction due to an initial longitudinal momentum: The colour scale represents the deviation  $\Delta CoM$  of the centre of mass of the final photoelectron momentum distribution compared to an expected shift of  $\mathbf{p}_{||}^i$  based on the vector addition of the conservation of momentum. The values were extracted from adiabatic classical trajectory Monte Carlo simulations. The majority of the tested range of initial most probable momentum  $\mathbf{p}_{||}^i$  and initial longitudinal momentum spread  $\sigma_{||}$  only exhibits very small deviations for the CoM away from the pure vector addition. The sketch on the left again shows the coordinate definitions.

ADK (32, 73, 74), or many others (31, 33, 77, 78, 82) this intuitive definition is typically assigned to the complex transition point  $t_s$ , which is a time calculated by the saddle point approximation (32). However, most of these models, with the notable exception of (33), then either define the ionization time  $t_i$  to be the real part of  $t_s$ , or the calculation automatically yields that relation due to a short-range potential approximation, and neglecting non-adiabatic effects during the tunnelling process (32, 33). Of course, this then leads to the interpretation that there is no (real) time passing while the electron tunnels through the potential barrier, since

$$\tau = t_i - t_0 = \Re t_s - \Re t_s = 0. \tag{8}$$

There are several publications suggesting that the starting time should be before the ionizing field reaches its maximum. In (14), the authors monitor the probability current density in a one-dimensional TDSE calculation of strong field ionization. At the classical tunnel entry point  $x_{in}$ , they find that the outflowing current maximizes clearly before the electric field reaches its maximum value. Furthermore, for a large range of intensities tested in (13), the classical backpropagation (after two-dimensional TDSE forward calculation) reaches classical turning points at times  $t_i \leq 0$ . By causality therefore, the starting times also must be  $t_0 \leq 0$ . A starting time  $t_0$  before and corresponding ionization time  $t_i$  after the peak of the laser field leads to a very intuitive picture of an optimization problem. Assuming a photoelectron spends some finite time  $\tau$  in the classically forbidden region, then the probability of the tunnelling process would be maximized if the integrated barrier width during  $\tau$  is minimized.

In the attoclock method, a numerical value for  $t_0$  was necessary so that the reference calculations, which assume zero tunnelling time, could be launched at the appropriate initial time. The estimate for  $t_0$  is based on the instantaneous tunnelling assumption, and the fact that the tunnelling probability rate depends exponentially on the field strength, thus reacting very sensitively to even the slight changes in the field magnitude at large ellipticity. Consequently, ionization would happen preferentially in the moments of maximal field strength, along the major axis of polarization. Therefore, the SCT simulations were launched at

$$t_i = t_0 + \tau = t_0 + 0, \tag{9}$$

where  $t_0$  was assumed to be the peak of the field. For a wave form as defined in (4) with  $\phi_{\text{CEO}} = 0$ , this meant  $t_0 = 0$ . Therefore, the tunnelling times  $\tau_A$  extracted from the attoclock experiment are in reference to this starting time  $t_0 = 0$ .

However, based on the earlier discussion in this section, the physical  $t_0$  possibly should be chosen before the peak of the field. Additionally, the instantaneous ionization rate analysis as presented in (23) seems to exclude an asymmetric distribution of the tunnelling time such as  $\tau = t_i - 0$  with respect to the laser field. None of the investigations mentioned above predict a numerical value for what  $t_0$  should be in the particular case of a helium target in an elliptical laser field, in three dimensions. Therefore, we can not perform a quantitative analysis of the experimental data with a modified  $t_0$  assumption. Nevertheless, we can state that any correction of  $t_0$  from the peak to before the peak would lead to a larger extracted tunnelling times  $\tau > \tau_A$ compared to the attoclock delay  $\tau_A$  than what is presented in figure 12 for example.

#### 8. Summarized Influence on Attoclock Interpretation

Looking at all these individual aspects of strong-field tunnel ionization, we can conclude the following. Within the attoclock framework, the offset angle difference



Figure 11. Streaking offset angles of the recalibrated data set (red dots) compared to the original adiabatic field strength calibration data (blue dots). Also if non-adiabatic field strength calibration is used, an angle difference between the measured streaking angle  $\theta$  and the zero tunnelling time prediction  $\theta_{SCT}$  calculated from single classical trajectories (SCT) remains. The offset angle difference  $\theta - \theta_{SCT}$  can be explained by a tunnelling delay time corresponding to  $\theta_{\tau} + \theta_{\epsilon}$ .

$$\theta - \theta_{\rm SCT} = \theta_{\tau} + \theta_{\epsilon} \tag{10}$$

(compare again figure 3) is explained as a tunnelling delay time (orange band in figure 11)  $\theta_{\tau}$ , plus an additional streaking angle  $\theta_{\epsilon}$  (green band in figure 11). The  $\theta_{\epsilon}$  is due to the elliptical polarization of the ionizing laser field. Only when the electric field happens to point along either the major or minor axis of the polarization ellipse are the electric field vector and the vector potential orthogonal to each other. So if a photoelectron enters the continuum at any time  $t_i$  other than those precise moments, the ellipticity of the laser field leads to non-90 degree streaking angles, even in a purely field-driven case ignoring any other influences on the trajectory.  $\theta_{\epsilon}$  therefore depends on the ionization time  $t_i$  at which a trajectory enters the continuum and the ellipticity of the driving field  $\epsilon = 0.87$ , and can be estimated as follows.

The total field-induced streaking angle

$$\theta_{\text{field}} = \frac{\pi}{2} + \theta_{\epsilon},\tag{11}$$

with the ellipticity correction  $\theta_{\epsilon}$  to the 90 deg streaking angle is given by the angle between  $\mathbf{F}(t_i)$  and  $\mathbf{A}(t_i)$ . Therefore, we can write

$$\cos(\theta_{\text{field}}) = \frac{\mathbf{F}(t_i) \cdot \mathbf{A}(t_i)}{|F(t_i)||A(t_i)|} = \frac{-\sin(\omega t_i)\cos(\omega t_i) + \epsilon^2\cos(\omega t_i)\sin(\omega t_i)}{\sqrt{\cos^2(\omega t_i) + \epsilon^2\sin^2(\omega t_i)}\sqrt{\sin^2(\omega t_i) + \epsilon^2\cos^2(\omega t_i)}}$$
(12)

Taking the Taylor expansions up to first order on both sides individually, for  $\theta_{\text{field}} \approx \frac{\pi}{2}$  and  $t_i \approx 0$  respectively leads to

$$\theta_{\text{field}} - \frac{\pi}{2} = \theta_{\epsilon} = \frac{(1 - \epsilon^2)\omega t_i}{\epsilon}.$$
(13)

The remaining angle difference  $\theta_{\tau}$  is then interpreted as the time interval  $\tau_A = t_i - t_0 = t_i - 0$  after the peak of the electric field until the electron exits the tunnelling barrier and enters the continuum

$$\theta_{\tau} = \arctan\left(\frac{\epsilon \sin(\omega \tau_A)}{\cos(\omega \tau_A)}\right) \approx \epsilon \omega t_i \tag{14}$$

Combining equations (10), (13) and (14), the attoclock delay can finally be extracted as

$$\theta - \theta_{\rm SCT} = \frac{(1 - \epsilon^2)\omega t_i}{\epsilon} + \epsilon \omega t_i$$
  
$$\tau_A = t_i = \frac{\theta - \theta_{\rm SCT}}{\omega \left(\frac{1 - \epsilon^2}{\epsilon} + \epsilon\right)}$$
(15)

from a measured streaking offset angle  $\theta$  and a calculated zero-time reference  $\theta_{\text{SCT}}$ . Multi-electron effects do not significantly influence the final photoelectron momentum spectrum (45, 46), so the single active electron approximation for the single classical trajectory reference, obtaining  $\theta_{SCT}$ , is valid.

Contrary to prior work (56), the SCT prediction in the fully non-adiabatic framework shows the same qualitative behaviour as in the adiabatic approximation, if all initial conditions of the classical trajectories are calculated non-adiabatically, see figures 6 and 11. Consequently, the values of the extracted tunnelling delay times as defined in the attoclock method are comparable to the results published in (64). However, these values are shifted to lower field strengths due to the calibration method including the initial transverse momentum predicted for elliptical polarization in the non-adiabatic case (30), see figure 12.



Figure 12. Extracted attoclock delay times  $\tau_A$  corresponding to the non-adiabatically calibrated data (red dots), compared to adiabatically calibrated previous results (blue dots). The lines show the predictions of a Feynman Path Integral (FPI) calculation (11) for both adiabatic and non-adiabatic barrier width (blue dotted and red dot-dashed respectively), as well as the Larmor time (2, 83, 84) (solid orange).

Also theoretical predictions, or rather their evaluation, are affected by non-adiabatic effects. The effective barrier width is comparatively shorter in the non-adiabatic framework. This has a noticeable influence on the Feynman Path Integral predictions for tunnelling time (2), where the transmission wave function is evaluated at the calculated exit point. Both the adiabatic version as published in (11) (blue dotted) as well as a non-adiabatic version (red dot-dashed) are plotted in figure 12. The only difference between the two versions is the different exit radius, all other parameters of the calculation are identical. The Larmor time is defined as (85, 86)

$$\tau_{LM} = \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial V},\tag{16}$$

where  $\phi$  is the phase of the transmission amplitude through the potential barrier, and V is the barrier height. Interestingly, the same non-adiabatic effect of a shorter exit radius only leads to a tiny shift, much smaller than the error bars of the data, for the Larmor time values. Therefore, figure 12 only shows the values for the non-adiabatic case (orange solid line).

Of course, the extracted tunnelling times can also be plotted versus the length of the tunnelling barrier. For figure 13, the barrier width W was always estimated by the

corresponding short-range potential width

$$W \approx \frac{I_{\rm p}}{F_{\rm max}}.$$
 (17)

Since the non-adiabatic field strength calibration yields smaller values for the maximal



Figure 13. Extracted attoclock tunnelling delay times  $\tau_A$  in the adiabatic (blue (11)) and non-adiabatic version (red), compared to the corresponding Feynman Path Integral (FPI) estimates (blue dotted for the adiabatic and red dot-dashed for the non-adiabatic case) and the non-adiabatic version of the Larmor time (orange solid line). The speed-of-light (green solid line) is much faster than the extracted motion.

field strengths for the same data sets, those corresponding barrier widths are significantly larger, meaning that the photoelectron travels a much larger distance in the same time as was originally deduced. But still, the green solid line in figure 13 shows the values corresponding to a motion at speed-of-light. All the experimental data are significantly larger times than that, implying sub-luminal speed of the photoelectrons inside the potential barrier.

Looking at the longitudinal momentum distribution of the photoelectron wave packet at the tunnel exit, there are some results indicating that it should be a spread (48, 75, 77, 81) (compatible with the uncertainty principle) and might have a non-zero most probable value, pointing away from the ion (14, 16). Proof-of-principle CTMC calculations however showed that any combination of these effects either only lead to insignificant shifts of the final angular momentum distribution, or these shifts are essentially explained by the simple conservation of canonical momentum (figure 10). On the other hand, the angular shift introduced by a non-zero most probable initial longitudinal momentum would reduce  $\theta_{SCT}$ , thereby increasing estimated tunneling time. Consequently, the streaking angle offset difference between experiment and  $\theta_{SCT}$  either stays the same or would only increase, leading to an even larger extracted tunnelling time  $\tau_A$ . Last but not least, several publications either directly found a starting time before the peak of the electric field (14, 33), or their results suggest that this might be an option (13, 15). This of course is another effect that acts to increase the extracted tunnelling time in experiments based on the attoclock idea (11, 16, 18). However, none of these approaches immediately yield a quantitative prediction of either the most probable initial longitudinal momentum, nor the starting time, for the case of a three-dimensional helium atom.

## 9. Conclusion and Outlook

To summarize, a number of recent findings effect either the underlying semiclassical model or the data calibration in the attoclock experiment, such that this updated version finds different values for the tunnelling time than were originally published in (11). In particular, there is a shift of attoclock measured tunneling delays to lower intensity values due to a shift in the experimental calibration of intensity when non-adiabatic transverse velocity at the tunnel exit is taken into account. Many other approximations however were confirmed to be valid once again, such as the single active electron approximation, neglecting multi-electron effects. However, we were unable to find any effect or model that would render the experimental tunnelling time significantly smaller or even close to zero for the case under consideration. Two more independent experiments have since been peer-reviewed and published, both also finding finite and real tunnelling time. The analytical models used to explain these experiments are fully quantum (based on the Wigner approach) in the case of (16), and quasi-classical in the case of (17).

On the other hand, a vast range of theoretical approaches exists but often uses a different set of approximations, and even more crucially, different definitions of tunnelling time. Consequently, there is still no clear theoretical consensus.

Both the initial longitudinal momentum and the starting time before the peak can not be quantified yet for the helium target (or any larger atoms, for that matter). So we have to leave it at a qualitative statement for now, assuring that taking account of these effects should increase the extracted tunnelling times. This points to a need for further theoretical investigation in the quantum description of the strong field tunnel ionization process.

Finally, it is important to recognize that exact definitions matter, and influence both the outcome and interpretation of a study. Most of the presented works use their own individual observables and definitions of the system under investigation. This makes direct comparisons a challenging task. Nevertheless, experimental data can be quantitatively explained by models including some form of a finite tunnelling time, while models assuming instantaneous tunnelling so far were not able to reproduce the measurements.

#### Acknowledgements

A.S.L. acknowledges the Max Planck Centre of Attosecond Science (MPC-AS). This research was supported by the National Centre of Competence in Research Molecular Ultrafast Science and Technology (NCCR MUST), funded by the Swiss National Science Foundation (SNSF) and an ERC Advanced Grant Attoclock-320401 within the seventh framework programme of the European Union.

#### **Disclosure statement**

The authors declare no competing financial interests.

## References

- (1) Landauer, R. Barrier traversal time, *Nature* **1989**, *341* (6243), 567-568. http://www.nature.com/doifinder/10.1038/341567a0.
- (2) Landsman, A.S.; Keller, U. Attosecond science and the tunnelling time problem, *Physics Reports* 2015, 547, 1-24. http://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/ pii/S0370157314003159http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0370157314003159.
- (3) MacColl, L.A. Note on the Transmission and Reflection of Wave Packets by Potential Barriers, *Physical Review* 1932, 40 (4), 621–626. https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ PhysRev.40.621.
- (4) Pauli, W. General Principles of Quantum Mechanics; Springer Berlin Heidelberg: Berlin, Heidelberg, 1980; http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-642-61840-6.
- (5) Isinger, M.; Squibb, R.J.; Busto, D.; Zhong, S.; Harth, A.; Kroon, D.; Nandi, S.; Arnold, C.L.; Miranda, M.; Dahlström, J.M.; et al. Photoionization in the time and frequency domain, *Science* 2017, *358* (6365), 893-896. http://arxiv.org/abs/1709.01780{%}OAhttp://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.aao7043http://www.sciencemag.org/lookup/doi/10.1126/science.aao7043.
- (6) Sabbar, M.; Heuser, S.; Boge, R.; Lucchini, M.; Carette, T.; Lindroth, E.; Gallmann, L.; Cirelli, C.; Keller, U. Resonance Effects in Photoemission Time Delays, *Physical Review Letters* 2015, 115 (13), 133001. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett. 115.133001.
- (7) Sabbar, M.; Heuser, S.; Boge, R.; Lucchini, M.; Carette, T.; Lindroth, E.; Gallmann, L.; Cirelli, C.; Keller, U. Erratum: Resonance Effects in Photoemission Time Delays [Phys. Rev. Lett. 115, 133001 (2015)], *Physical Review Letters* 2017, 119 (21), 219901. https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.119.219901.
- (8) Gallmann, L.; Jordan, I.; Wörner, H.J.; Castiglioni, L.; Hengsberger, M.; Osterwalder, J.; Arrell, C.A.; Chergui, M.; Liberatore, E.; Rothlisberger, U.; et al. Photoemission and photoionization time delays and rates, *Structural Dynamics* 2017, 4 (6), 061502. http://aca.scitation.org/doi/10.1063/1.4997175.
- (9) Eckle, P.; Smolarski, M.; Schlup, P.; Biegert, J.; Staudte, A.; Schöffler, M.; Muller, H.G.; Dörner, R.; Keller, U. Attosecond angular streaking, *Nature Physics* 2008, 4 (7), 565– 570. http://www.nature.com/doifinder/10.1038/nphys982.
- (10) Eckle, P.; Pfeiffer, A.N.; Cirelli, C.; Staudte, A.; Dörner, R.; Muller, H.G.; Büttiker, M.; Keller, U. Attosecond Ionization and Tunneling Delay Time Measurements in Helium, *Science* 2008, *322* (5907), 1525–1529. http://www.sciencemag.org/content/ 322/5907/1525.abstract.
- (11) Landsman, A.S.; Weger, M.; Maurer, J.; Boge, R.; Ludwig, A.; Heuser, S.; Cirelli, C.; Gallmann, L.; Keller, U. Ultrafast resolution of tunneling delay time, *Optica* 2014, 1 (5), 343. http://www.opticsinfobase.org/optica/abstract.cfm?URI=optica-1-5-343http://www.opticsinfobase.org/abstract.cfm?URI=optica-1-5-343.
- (12) Zimmermann, T.; Mishra, S.; Doran, B.R.; Gordon, D.F.; Landsman, A.S. Tunneling Time and Weak Measurement in Strong Field Ionization, *Physical Review Letters* 2016, 116 (23), 233603. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.116.233603.
- (13) Ni, H.; Saalmann, U.; Rost, J.M. Tunneling Ionization Time Resolved by Backpropagation, *Physical Review Letters* 2016, 117 (2), 023002. http://link.aps.org/doi/10. 1103/PhysRevLett.117.023002.
- (14) Teeny, N.; Yakaboylu, E.; Bauke, H.; Keitel, C.H. Ionization Time and Exit Momentum in Strong-Field Tunnel Ionization, *Physical Review Letters* 2016, 116 (6), 1–4. http: //link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.116.063003.
- (15) Torlina, L.; Morales, F.; Kaushal, J.; Ivanov, I.; Kheifets, A.; Zielinski, A.; Scrinzi, A.; Muller, H.G.; Sukiasyan, S.; Ivanov, M.; et al. Interpreting attoclock measurements of tunnelling times, *Nature Physics* 2015, *11* (6), 503–508. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nphys3340{%}5Cn10.1038/nphys3340{%}5Cnhttp://www.nature.com/

nphys/journal/v11/n6/abs/nphys3340.html{#}supplementary-informationhttp: //www.nature.com/doifinder/10.1038/nphys3340.

- (16) Camus, N.; Yakaboylu, E.; Fechner, L.; Klaiber, M.; Laux, M.; Mi, Y.; Hatsagortsyan, K.Z.; Pfeifer, T.; Keitel, C.H.; Moshammer, R. Experimental Evidence for Quantum Tunneling Time, *Physical Review Letters* 2017, *119* (2), 023201. http://arxiv.org/abs/1611.03701http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.119.023201.
- (17) Fortun, A.; Cabrera-Gutiérrez, C.; Condon, G.; Michon, E.; Billy, J.; Guéry-Odelin, D. Direct Tunneling Delay Time Measurement in an Optical Lattice, *Physical Review Letters* 2016, 117 (1), 010401. http://arxiv.org/abs/1603.03655http://link.aps. org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.117.010401.
- (18) Sainadh, U.S.; Xu, H.; Wang, X.; Atia-Tul-Noor; Wallace, W.C.; Douguet, N.; Bray, A.W.; Ivanov, I.; Bartschat, K.; Kheifets, A.; et al. Attosecond angular streaking and tunnelling time in atomic hydrogen 2017, 1–19. https://arxiv.org/pdf/1707.05445. pdfhttp://arxiv.org/abs/1707.05445.
- (19) Yuan, M.; Xin, P.; Chu, T.; Liu, H. Exploring tunneling time by instantaneous ionization rate in strong-field ionization, *Optics Express* 2017, 25 (19), 23493. https: //www.osapublishing.org/abstract.cfm?URI=oe-25-19-23493.
- Wang, X.; Tian, J.; Eberly, J.H. Virtual detector theory for strong-field atomic ionization, Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics 2018, 51 (8), 084002. http://stacks.iop.org/0953-4075/51/i=8/a=084002?key=crossref.cd48d13f5cbe805186f80b075f88aca8.
- (21) Ni, H.; Eicke, N.; Ruiz, C.; Cai, J.; Oppermann, F.; Shvetsov-Shilovski, N.I.; Pi, L.W. Tunneling criteria and a nonadiabatic term for strong-field ionization, *Physical Review A* 2018, 98 (1), 013411. https://journals.aps.org/pra/abstract/10.1103/PhysRevA. 98.013411https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.98.013411.
- (22) Bray, A.W.; Eckart, S.; Kheifets, A.S. Keldysh-Rutherford Model for the Attoclock, *Physical Review Letters* 2018, 121 (12), 123201. https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ PhysRevLett.121.123201.
- (23) Ivanov, I.A.; Hofmann, C.; Ortmann, L.; Landsman, A.S.; Nam, C.H.; Kim, K.T. Instantaneous ionization rate as a functional derivative 2018, 1–6. http://arxiv.org/ abs/1804.06556.
- (24) Meckel, M.; Comtois, D.; Zeidler, D.; Staudte, A.; Pavicic, D.; Bandulet, H.C.; Pepin, H.; Kieffer, J.C.; Dorner, R.; Villeneuve, D.M.; et al. Laser-Induced Electron Tunneling and Diffraction, *Science* 2008, *320* (5882), 1478– 1482. http://www.sciencemag.org/content/320/5882/1478.abstracthttp://www. sciencemag.org/cgi/doi/10.1126/science.1157980.
- (25) Lin, C.D.; Le, A.T.; Chen, Z.; Morishita, T.; Lucchese, R. Strong-field rescattering physicsself-imaging of a molecule by its own electrons, *Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics* 2010, 43 (12), 122001. http://stacks.iop.org/ 0953-4075/43/i=12/a=122001?key=crossref.6b043db09dcb355adc56ab783d75558e.
- (26) Bruner, B.D.; Soifer, H.; Shafir, D.; Serbinenko, V.; Smirnova, O.; Dudovich, N. Multidimensional high harmonic spectroscopy, Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics 2015, 48 (17), 174006. http://stacks.iop.org/0953-4075/48/i=17/ a=174006?key=crossref.4c4b1dc6794de16f0b89c1220e8383af.
- (27) Dykhne, A.M. Quantum transitions in the adiabatic approximation, Sov. Phys. JETP 1960, 11, 411–415.
- (28) Dykhne, A.M. Adiabatic perturbation of the descrete spectrum states, Sov. Phys. JETP 1962, 14, 941–943.
- (29) Perelomov, A.M.; Popov, V.S.; Terent'ev, M.V. Ionization of Atoms in an Alternating Electric Field, Sov. Phys. JETP 1966, 23 (5), 924 - 934. http://www.jetp.ac.ru/ cgi-bin/e/index/e/23/5/p924?a=list.
- (30) Perelomov, A.M.; Popov, V.S.; Terent'ev, M.V. Ionization of Atoms in an Alternating Electric Field: II, Sov. Phys. JETP 1967, 24 (1), 207-217. http://www.jetp.ac.ru/ cgi-bin/e/index/e/24/1/p207?a=list.

- (31) Yudin, G.L.; Ivanov, M.Y. Nonadiabatic tunnel ionization: Looking inside a laser cycle, *Physical Review A* 2001, 64 (1), 013409. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.64.013409https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.64.013409.
- (32) Ivanov, M.Y.; Spanner, M.; Smirnova, O. Anatomy of strong field ionization, Journal of Modern Optics 2005, 52 (2-3), 165-184. http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10. 1080/0950034042000275360.
- (33) Klaiber, M.; Hatsagortsyan, K.Z.; Keitel, C.H. Tunneling Dynamics in Multiphoton Ionization and Attoclock Calibration, *Physical Review Letters* 2015, 114 (8), 083001. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.114.083001.
- (34) Pfeiffer, A.N.; Cirelli, C.; Smolarski, M.; Dimitrovski, D.; Abu-samha, M.; Madsen, L.B.; Keller, U. Attoclock reveals natural coordinates of the laser-induced tunnelling current flow in atoms, *Nat. Phys.* **2012**, 8 (1), 76–80. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nphys2125.
- (35) Krausz, F.; Ivanov, M. Attosecond physics, Reviews of Modern Physics 2009, 81 (1), 163-234. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/RevModPhys.81.163https:// link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/RevModPhys.81.163.
- (36) Cirelli, C.; Pfeiffer, A.N.; Smolarski, M.; Eckle, P.; Keller, U. The Attoclock: A Novel Ultrafast Measurement Technique with Attosecond Time Resolution. In Attosecond Physics: Attosecond Measurements and Control of Physical Systems; Plaja, L., Torres, R., Zaïr, A., Eds.; Springer: Berlin, Heidelberg, 2013; Springer Series in Optical Sciences, Vol. 177, pp 135–158. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-37623-8\_9.
- (37) Telle, H.; Steinmeyer, G.; Dunlop, A.; Stenger, J.; Sutter, D.; Keller, U. Carrier-envelope offset phase control: A novel concept for absolute optical frequency measurement and ultrashort pulse generation, *Applied Physics B* 1999, 69 (4), 327–332. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/s003400050813http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s003400050813.
- (38) Smolarski, M.; Eckle, P.; Keller, U.; Dörner, R. Semiclassical model for attosecond angular streaking, *Optics Express* 2010, 18 (17), 17640. http: //www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20721150https://www.osapublishing.org/ abstract.cfm?URI=oe-18-17-17640.
- (39) Ehrenfest, P. Bemerkung über die angenäherte Gültigkeit der klassischen Mechanik innerhalb der Quantenmechanik, Zeitschrift für Physik 1927, 45 (7-8), 455–457. http: //link.springer.com/10.1007/BF01329203.
- (40) Landsman, A.S.; Hofmann, C.; Pfeiffer, A.N.; Cirelli, C.; Keller, U. Unified Approach to Probing Coulomb Effects in Tunnel Ionization for Any Ellipticity of Laser Light, *Physical Review Letters* 2013, 111 (26), 263001. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ PhysRevLett.111.263001.
- (41) Reiss, H.R. The tunnelling model of laser-induced ionization and its failure at low frequencies, Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics 2014, 47 (20), 204006. http://stacks.iop.org/0953-4075/47/i=20/a=204006?key=crossref.665fb16817902606f74ac81bb79285a8.
- (42) Ludwig, A.; Maurer, J.; Mayer, B.W.; Phillips, C.R.; Gallmann, L.; Keller, U. Breakdown of the Dipole Approximation in Strong-Field Ionization, *Physical Review Letters* 2014, 113 (24), 243001. http://arxiv.org/abs/1408.2336http://link.aps.org/doi/10. 1103/PhysRevLett.113.243001.
- (43) Daněk, J.; Klaiber, M.; Hatsagortsyan, K.Z.; Keitel, C.H.; Willenberg, B.; Maurer, J.; Mayer, B.W.; Phillips, C.R.; Gallmann, L.; Keller, U. Interplay between Coulomb-focusing and non-dipole effects in strong-field ionization with elliptical polarization, *Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics* 2018, *51* (11), 114001. http://stacks.iop.org/0953-4075/51/i=11/a=114001?key=crossref.5877e942cfb90cf39da63d07395e9fb9.
- (44) Maurer, J.; Willenberg, B.; Daněk, J.; Mayer, B.W.; Phillips, C.R.; Gallmann, L.; Klaiber, M.; Hatsagortsyan, K.Z.; Keitel, C.H.; Keller, U. Probing the ionization wave packet and recollision dynamics with an elliptically polarized strong laser field in the nondipole regime, *Physical Review A* 2018, *97* (1), 013404. https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ PhysRevA.97.013404.

- (45) Emmanouilidou, A.; Chen, A.; Hofmann, C.; Keller, U.; Landsman, A.S. The effect of electronelectron correlation on the attoclock experiment, *Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics* 2015, 48 (24), 245602. http://stacks.iop.org/ 0953-4075/48/i=24/a=245602?key=crossref.e002a910498f7f7710c880a0e3dde7b8.
- (46) Majety, V.P.; Scrinzi, A. Absence of electron correlation effects in the Helium attoclock setting, Journal of Modern Optics 2017, 0340 (January), 1-5. https://www. tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09500340.2016.1271915.
- (47) Mur, V.D.; Popruzhenko, S.V.; Popov, V.S. Energy and momentum spectra of photoelectrons under conditions of ionization by strong laser radiation (The case of elliptic polarization), Journal of Experimental and Theoretical Physics 2001, 92 (5), 777–788. http: //link.springer.com/10.1134/1.1378169http://dx.doi.org/10.1134/1.1378169.
- (48) Hofmann, C.; Landsman, A.S.; Zielinski, A.; Cirelli, C.; Zimmermann, T.; Scrinzi, A.; Keller, U. Interpreting electron-momentum distributions and nonadiabaticity in strongfield ionization, *Physical Review A* 2014, *90* (4), 043406. http://link.aps.org/doi/ 10.1103/PhysRevA.90.043406.
- (49) Ni, H.; Saalmann, U.; Rost, J.M. Tunnelling exit characteristics from classical backpropagation of an ionised electron wave packet, in preparation 2017.
- (50) Shvetsov-Shilovski, N.I.; Dimitrovski, D.; Madsen, L.B. Ehrenfest's theorem and the validity of the two-step model for strong-field ionization, *Physical Review A* 2013, 87 (1), 013427. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.87.013427.
- (51) Schultze, M.; Fiess, M.; Karpowicz, N.; Gagnon, J.; Korbman, M.; Hofstetter, M.; Neppl, S.; Cavalieri, a.L.; Komninos, Y.; Mercouris, T.; et al. Delay in Photoemission, *Science* 2010, 328 (5986), 1658–1662. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 20576884http://www.sciencemag.org/cgi/doi/10.1126/science.1189401http: //www.sciencemag.org/content/328/5986/1658.abstract.
- (52) Dahlström, J.M.; L'Huillier, A.; Maquet, A. Introduction to attosecond delays in photoionization, Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics 2012, 45 (18), 183001. http://arxiv.org/abs/1205.6624http://stacks.iop.org/ 0953-4075/45/i=18/a=183001?key=crossref.c064b9e1f1761bc7e34faada211145d5.
- (53) Nagele, S.; Pazourek, R.; Feist, J.; Doblhoff-Dier, K.; Lemell, C.; Tkési, K.; Burgdörfer, J. Time-resolved photoemission by attosecond streaking: extraction of time information, *Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics* 2011, 44 (8), 081001. http://stacks.iop.org/0953-4075/44/i=8/a=081001?key= crossref.c56d1467cb7f685278df1f53ffd231b7.
- (54) Pazourek, R.; Nagele, S.; Burgdörfer, J. Attosecond chronoscopy of photoemission, Reviews of Modern Physics 2015, 87 (3), 765-802. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ RevModPhys.87.765.
- (55) Cirelli, C.; Marante, C.; Heuser, S.; Petersson, C.L.M.; Galán, Á.J.; Argenti, L.; Zhong, S.; Busto, D.; Isinger, M.; Nandi, S.; et al. Anisotropic photoemission time delays close to a Fano resonance, *Nature Communications* **2018**, *9* (1), 955. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1038/s41467-018-03009-1http://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-018-03009-1.
- (56) Boge, R.; Cirelli, C.; Landsman, A.S.; Heuser, S.; Ludwig, A.; Maurer, J.; Weger, M.; Gallmann, L.; Keller, U. Probing non-adiabatic effects in strong-field tunnel ionization, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2013, 111 (10), 103003. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett. 111.103003.
- (57) Wigner, E.P. Lower Limit for the Energy Derivative of the Scattering Phase Shift, *Physical Review* 1955, 98 (1), 145–147. https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRev.98.145.
- (58) Hofmann, C.; Zimmermann, T.; Zielinski, A.; Landsman, A.S. Non-adiabatic imprints on the electron wave packet in strong field ionization with circular polarization, *New Journal of Physics* 2016, *18* (4), 043011. http://stacks.iop.org/1367-2630/18/i= 4/a=043011?key=crossref.e30329c77fc993d45210484ed00956f2.
- (59) Cai, J.; Chen, Y.j.; Xia, Q.z.; Ye, D.f.; Liu, J.; Fu, L.b. Nonadiabaticity of electrontunneling-ionization processes in elliptical strong laser fields, *Physical Review A* 2017,

96 (3), 033413. https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.96.033413.

- (60) Kaushal, J.; Smirnova, O. Nonadiabatic Coulomb effects in strong-field ionization in circularly polarized laser fields, *Physical Review A* 2013, *88* (1), 013421. http://arxiv.org/abs/1302.2609http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA. 88.013421http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.86.043408.
- (61) Yuan, M.; Xin, P.; Chu, T.; Liu, H. Investigating tunneling process of atom exposed in circularly polarized strong-laser field, *Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics* 2017, 50 (5), 055006. http://stacks.iop.org/0953-4075/50/i=5/a= 055006?key=crossref.dd69eeab1c1916c0ddbd41f5222df685.
- (62) Ivanov, I.A.; Kheifets, A.S. Strong-field ionization of He by elliptically polarized light in attoclock configuration, *Physical Review A* 2014, 89 (2), 021402. http://arxiv.org/ abs/1309.7436http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.89.021402.
- (63) Teeny, N.; Keitel, C.H.; Bauke, H. Virtual-detector approach to tunnel ionization and tunneling times, *Physical Review A* 2016, 94 (2), 022104. http://arxiv.org/abs/1605. 06411http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.94.022104.
- (64) Landsman, A.S.; Keller, U. Tunnelling time in strong field ionisation, Journal of Physics B: Atomic, Molecular and Optical Physics 2014, 47 (20), 204024. http://stacks.iop.org/0953-4075/47/i=20/a=204024?key=crossref. 2dc7fe799313a2689984ec3fcc73c70e.
- (65) Shvetsov-Shilovski, N.I.; Dimitrovski, D.; Madsen, L.B. Ionization in elliptically polarized pulses: Multielectron polarization effects and asymmetry of photoelectron momentum distributions, *Phys. Rev. A* 2012, *85* (2), 23428. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ PhysRevA.85.023428.
- (66) Shafir, D.; Soifer, H.; Bruner, B.D.; Dagan, M.; Mairesse, Y.; Patchkovskii, S.; Ivanov, M.Y.; Smirnova, O.; Dudovich, N. Resolving the time when an electron exits a tunnelling barrier, *Nature* 2012, *485* (7398), 343-346. http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v485/n7398/full/nature11025.htmlhttp://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22596157http://www.nature.com/doifinder/10.1038/nature11025.
- (67) Hickstein, D.D.; Ranitovic, P.; Witte, S.; Tong, X.M.; Huismans, Y.; Arpin, P.; Zhou, X.; Keister, K.E.; Hogle, C.W.; Zhang, B.; et al. Direct Visualization of Laser-Driven Electron Multiple Scattering and Tunneling Distance in Strong-Field Ionization, *Physical Review Letters* 2012, 109 (7), 073004. https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett. 109.073004.
- (68) Odenweller, M.; Lower, J.; Pahl, K.; Schütt, M.; Wu, J.; Cole, K.; Vredenborg, A.; Schmidt, L.P.; Neumann, N.; Titze, J.; et al. Electron emission from H2+ in strong laser fields, *Physical Review A* 2014, 89 (1), 013424. http://link.aps.org/doi/10. 1103/PhysRevA.89.013424.
- (69) Wolter, B.; Pullen, M.G.; Baudisch, M.; Sclafani, M.; Hemmer, M.; Senftleben, A.; Schröter, C.D.; Ullrich, J.; Moshammer, R.; Biegert, J. Strong-Field Physics with Mid-IR Fields, *Physical Review X* 2015, 5 (2), 021034. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/ PhysRevX.5.021034https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevX.5.021034.
- (70) Landsman, A.S.; Pfeiffer, A.N.; Hofmann, C.; Smolarski, M.; Cirelli, C.; Keller, U. Rydberg state creation by tunnel ionization, *New Journal of Physics* **2013**, *15* (1), 13001. http://stacks.iop.org/1367-2630/15/i=1/a=013001http://stacks.iop.org/ 1367-2630/15/i=1/a=013001?key=crossref.ocdf83b04bde5159e48b3e5abebc8b36.
- (71) Keldysh, L.V. Ionization in the field of a strong electromagnetic wave, Sov. Phys. JETP 1965, 20 (5), 1307. http://www.jetp.ac.ru/cgi-bin/e/index/e/20/5/p1307? a=list.
- (72) Supplemental material: Classical trajectory Monte Carlo (CTMC) simulation movie in real and momentum space.
- (73) Ammosov, M.V.; Delone, N.B.; Krainov, V.P. Tunnel ionization of complex atoms and atomic ions by an alternating electromagnetic field, Sov. Phys. JETP 1986, 64 (6), 1191-1194. http://www.jetp.ac.ru/cgi-bin/e/index/e/64/6/p1191?a=list.
- (74) Delone, N.B.; Krainov, V.P. Energy and angular electron spectra for the tunnel ionization

of atoms by strong low-frequency radiation, J. Opt. Soc. Am. B **1991**, 8 (6), 1207–1211. http://josab.osa.org/abstract.cfm?URI=josab-8-6-1207.

- (75) Hofmann, C.; Landsman, A.S.; Cirelli, C.; Pfeiffer, A.N.; Keller, U. Comparison of different approaches to the longitudinal momentum spread after tunnel ionization, J. Phys. B: At. Mol. Opt. Phys. 2013, 46 (12), 125601. http://stacks.iop.org/0953-4075/46/i=12/a=125601http://stacks.iop.org/ 0953-4075/46/i=12/a=125601?key=crossref.d8be758733a815acd66a2f59e9e59fb9.
- (76) Hofmann, C. Attosecond electron dynamics in strong-field ionization. Doctoral Thesis, ETH Zurich, 2016. http://dx.doi.org/10.3929/ethz-a-010859956.
- (77) Bondar, D.I. Instantaneous multiphoton ionization rate and initial distribution of electron momentum, *Physical Review A* 2008, 78 (1), 015405. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.78.015405https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.78.015405.
- (78) Li, M.; Geng, J.W.; Han, M.; Liu, M.M.; Peng, L.Y.; Gong, Q.; Liu, Y. Subcycle nonadiabatic strong-field tunneling ionization, *Physical Review A* 2016, 93 (1), 013402. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.93.013402.
- (79) Landau, L.D.; Lifshitz, E.M. Quantum Mechanics, 2nd ed.; Pergamon Press Ltd: Oxford, 1965.
- (80) Fu, L.B.; Liu, J.; Chen, J.; Chen, S.G. Classical collisional trajectories as the source of strong-field double ionization of helium in the knee regime, *Phys. Rev. A* 2001, 63 (4), 043416. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.63.043416.
- (81) Pfeiffer, A.N.; Cirelli, C.; Landsman, A.S.; Smolarski, M.; Dimitrovski, D.; Madsen, L.B.; Keller, U. Probing the Longitudinal Momentum Spread of the Electron Wave Packet at the Tunnel Exit, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 2012, 109 (8), 83002. http://link.aps.org/doi/10. 1103/PhysRevLett.109.083002.
- (82) Li, M.; Liu, M.M.; Geng, J.W.; Han, M.; Sun, X.; Shao, Y.; Deng, Y.; Wu, C.; Peng, L.Y.; Gong, Q.; et al. Experimental verification of the nonadiabatic effect in strong-field ionization with elliptical polarization, *Physical Review A* 2017, 95 (5), 053425. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevA.95.053425.
- (83) Büttiker, M.; Landauer, R. Traversal Time for Tunneling, *Physical Review Letters* 1982, 49 (23), 1739–1742. http://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevLett.49.1739.
- (84) Büttiker, M. Larmor precession and the traversal time for tunneling, *Physical Review B* 1983, 27 (10), 6178–6188. https://link.aps.org/doi/10.1103/PhysRevB.27.6178.
- (85) Baz, A. Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. 1967, 4, 182.
- (86) Rybachenko, V. Sov. J. Nucl. Phys. 1967, 5, 635.